CITY CLERK'S DEPARTMENT
Access to Information & Privacy Division

File No.: 04-1000-20-2021-474

December 21, 2021

s.22(1)

Dear S-22(1)

Re: Request for Access to Records under the Freedom of Information and Protection
of Privacy Act (the “Act”)

| am responding to your request dated September 10, 2021 under the Freedom of Information
and Protection of Privacy Act, (the Act), for:

Correspondence to/from the Park Board GM and Leadership team regarding
aggressive coyote attacks in Stanley Park including any plans or directives
to/from the Park Board GM and Leadership team about mitigating the problem.
Date Range: August 1, 2021 to September 3, 2021.

All responsive records are attached. Some information in the records has been severed,
(blacked out), under s.13(1), s.15(1)(l), s.16(1)(b), and s.22(1) of the Act. You can read or
download these sections here:

http://www.bclaws.ca/EPLibraries/bclaws new/document/ID/freeside/96165 00.

Under section 52 of the Act, and within 30 business days of receipt of this letter, you may ask
the Information & Privacy Commissioner to review any matter related to the City’s response to
your FOI request by writing to: Office of the Information & Privacy Commissioner,
info@oipc.bc.ca or by phoning 250-387-5629.

If you request a review, please provide the Commissioner’s office with: 1) the request number
(#04-1000-20-2021-474); 2) a copy of this letter; 3) a copy of your original request; and 4)
detailed reasons why you are seeking the review.

Yours truly,
[Signature on file]

Barbara J. Van Fraassen, BA

Director, Access to Information & Privacy
Barbara.vanfraassen@vancouver.ca
453 W. 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4

City Hall 453 West 12th Avenue Vancouver BC V5Y 1V4 vancouver.ca
City Clerk's Department tel: 604.829.2002 fax: 604.873.7419



If you have any questions, please email us at foi@vancouver.ca and we will respond to you as
soon as possible. Or you can call the FOI Case Manager at 604.871.6584.

Encl.

kt
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From: "PB Communications" <PB.Communications@vancouver.ca>
To: "PB Commissioners" <PBCommissioners@vancouver.ca>
CC: "PB SLT (Senior Leadership Team) - DL" s.15(1)()

"PB Communications" <PB.Communications@yvancouver.ca>
"McDonald, Dana" <Dana.McDonald@yvancouver.ca>
"Townsend, Chad" <Chad.Townsend@yvancouver.ca>
"Shearer, Doug" <Doug.Shearer@vancouver.ca>
"Dejong, Uultsje" <Uultsje.Dejong@vancouver.ca>
"Araujo, Sev" <Sev.Araujo@vancouver.ca>
"Silva, Octavio" <Octavio.Silva@vancouver.ca>
"Collins, Tim" <Tim.Collins@vancouver.ca>

Date: 9/3/2021 4:27:13 PM

Subject: Advance Information Bulletin: Stanley Park to extend overnight closure
hours to support Provincial coyote management plan

Good afternoon Commissioners,

Please be advised, the information bulletin below will be shared with media and park
businesses/stakeholders shortly.

Sincerely,

Christine

Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation
Information Bulletin
Sept. 3, 2021

Stanley Park to extend overnight closure hours to support Provincial coyote
management plan

The Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation will be extending the hours of the
temporary closure of non-essential access to Stanley Park between the hours of 7 pm
and 9 am, beginning tonight. Previously the park was reopening at 7 am.

The closure is in place to support the Ministry of Forests, Lands, Natural Resource
Operations, and Rural Development in their efforts to address the concerning number
of coyote encounters in the park. It will remain in effect until the situation has been
resolved to the satisfaction of all parties working across this response.

During the closure, businesses within the park will remain open in accordance with
their individual hours of operation. Patrons who wish to visit restaurants, and other
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"Ulmer, Christine" <Christine.Ulmer@vancouver.ca>

"PB Commissioners" <PBCommissioners@vancouver.ca>
"PB SLT (Senior Leadership Team) - DL" s15()()

"PB Communications" <PB.Communications@yvancouver.ca>
8/31/2021 5:10:51 PM

Advance notice of new release: Stanley Park to extend overnight closure
due to coyote risk

Good evening Commissioners,

Please be advised the following information will be shared with business partners inside Stanley Park
and the media within the next hour.

Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation
News Release
August 31, 2021

Stanley Park to extend overnight closure due to coyote risk

The Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation will be extending the temporary
closure of all non-essential access to Stanley Park between the hours of 7 pm and 7
am beginning tonight. The closure, which was originally implemented to mitigate fire
risk, is being extended in an effort to reduce continued conflict between park users
and coyotes.

Park Rangers will continue to maintain temporary overnight access control points at
four locations across the park to reduce the number of individuals in the park
overnight. Vehicles, bicycles, pedestrians, and anyone who does not require essential
access to the park will be turned around at access control points.

Anyone requiring entry into the park during the closure, including the #19 bus,
emergency services, patrons and staff of park businesses, will be permitted to enter
through the control points. Individuals who remain in the park after the closure begins
will have unrestricted access to leave the park through the control points.

The access control points are positioned at the following locations:

- Traffic circle off Georgia Street
- The corner of Barclay and Park Lane
- The South exit of the Stanley Park Causeway (closure in effect from 10pm)

- The North exit of the Stanley Park Causeway (closure in effect from 10pm)
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From: "Park Board GM's Office" <pbgmo@vancouver.ca>
To: "PB Commissioners" <PBCommissioners@yvancouver.ca>
CC: "PB SLT (Senior Leadership Team) - DL" SIS@OF
"PB Communications" <PB.Communications@vancouver.ca>
"Silva, Octavio" <Octavio.Silva@vancouver.ca>
Date: 9/3/2021 5:57:12 PM
Subject: Concerts in Stanley Park During Coyote Risk — Board Briefing Memo

Attachments: PB - GMO - Concerts in Stanley Park During Coyote Risk - Board
Briefing Memo - 2021-09-03.pdf

Dear Commissioners,

The purpose of this memo is to inform you about the approach being taken with concerts in
Stanley Park during the current period of ongoing conflict between coyotes and park users.
As communicated publicly, Stanley Park businesses continue to operate, and this includes
the delivery of concerts at Malkin Bowl (four concerts are scheduled between September 3
and September 18).

While Malkin Bowl is a fenced and secure venue, located at the entrance to Stanley Park in
an area without recent aggressive coyote behaviour, Park Board staff are working closely
with the venue operator and concert organizers to implement targeted mitigation measures
aimed at further reducing risk and promoting safe event delivery. These measures are
focused on safe ingress/egress through the park to the event venue and include:

- Guest Messaging

- providing advance notification to attendees of the increased coyote activity in the park;

- advising attendees to arrive before the 7:00pm park closure time (concert goers arriving
after 7:00pm will still be permitted access similar to patrons of other park businesses);

- discouraging walking or cycling to/from these events;

- directing guests to proceed directly to the event venue (which is fenced and secure), and
to not loiter outside the venue or go for walks in the park;

- advising guests to not walk alone when moving to/from the venue, whether it is to parking
lots, the bus terminal, or in/out of the park;

- reinforcing these messages from the stage, particularly at the conclusion of the concert;

- Modified Ingress/Egress & Parking Lot Operations
- positioning additional staff/security (with noise makers) along key ingress/egress routes
to the venue; specific focus on access to parking lots, bus terminal, and Pipeline Road;
- prioritizing use of the Railway parking lot;
- avoiding use of Service Yard parking lot; if this lot must be used, position additional staff
along ingress/egress routes from the lot to the venue;
- providing enhanced lighting along key ingress/egress routes;

- Waste Management
- immediately cleaning-up waste after the event (since this is the key attractor for coyotes).
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Park Board staff and organizers anticipate that these additional mitigation measures, in
addition to regular operational procedures, will promote the safe delivery of upcoming
concert initiatives in the park.

Please contact me should you have any questions or require additional information.
Regards,

Donnie Rosa (they/she)
General Manager - Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation

City of Vancouver - FOIl 2021-474 - Page 7 of 44



VANCOUVER
BOARD OF
PARKS AND
RECREATION

September 3, 2021
MEMO TO : Park Board Commissioners
FROM : Donnie Rosa - General Manager, Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation

SUBJECT : Concerts in Stanley Park During Coyote Risk — Board Briefing Memo

Dear Commissioners,

The purpose of this memo is to inform you about the approach being taken with concerts in
Stanley Park during the current period of ongoing conflict between coyotes and park users. As
communicated publicly, Stanley Park businesses continue to operate, and this includes the
delivery of concerts at Malkin Bowl (four concerts are scheduled between September 3 and
September 18).

While Malkin Bowl is a fenced and secure venue, located at the entrance to Stanley Park in an
area without recent aggressive coyote behaviour, Park Board staff are working closely with the
venue operator and concert organizers to implement targeted mitigation measures aimed at
further reducing risk and promoting safe event delivery. These measures are focused on safe
ingress/egress through the park to the event venue and include:

- Guest Messaging
- providing advance notification to attendees of the increased coyote activity in the park;

- advising attendees to arrive before the 7:00pm park closure time (concert goers arriving
after 7:00pm will still be permitted access similar to patrons of other park businesses);

- discouraging walking or cycling to/from these events;

- directing guests to proceed directly to the event venue (which is fenced and secure), and
to not loiter outside the venue or go for walks in the park;

- advising guests to not walk alone when moving to/from the venue, whether it is to parking
lots, the bus terminal, or in/out of the park;

- reinforcing these messages from the stage, particularly at the conclusion of the concert.
- Modified Ingress/Egress & Parking Lot Operations

- positioning additional staff/security (with noise makers) along key ingress/egress routes
to the venue; specific focus on access to parking lots, bus terminal, and Pipeline Road;

- prioritizing use of the Railway parking lot;

- avoiding use of Service Yard parking lot; if this lot must be used, position additional staff
along ingress/egress routes from the lot to the venue;

- providing enhanced lighting along key ingress/egress routes;
- Waste Management

- immediately cleaning-up waste after the event (since this is the key attractor for coyotes).

Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation * 2099 Beach Ave. ¢ Vancouver, BC * V6G 1Z4
3-1-1 or 604-873-7000 (outside Vancouver) ¢ vancouverparks.(‘@it); YPPSALYET S EICRIesY 4 - Page 8 of 44
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Park Board staff and organizers anticipate that these additional mitigation measures, in addition
to regular operational procedures, will promote the safe delivery of upcoming concert initiatives in
the park.

Please contact me should you have any questions or require additional information.

Regards,

Donnie Rosa (they/she)
General Manager - Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation

/os

Copy to:  PB Senior Leadership Team
PB Business Development
PB Communications

Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation * 2099 Beach Ave. ¢ Vancouver, BC * V6G 1Z4
3-1-1 or 604-873-7000 (outside Vancouver) ¢ vancouverparks.(‘@it); YPPSALYET S EICRIesY 4 - Page 9 of 44
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From: "Downie, Alex" <alex.downie@yvancouver.ca>
To: "Rosa, Donnie" <Donnie.Rosa@vancouver.ca>
"Shearer, Doug" <Doug.Shearer@vancouver.ca>
"Ulmer, Christine" <Christine.Ulmer@vancouver.ca>
"Park Board GM's Office" <pbgmo@yvancouver.ca>
"Dejong, Uultsje" <Uultsje.Dejong@vancouver.ca>
"Carter, Stacey" <Stacey.Carter@vancouver.ca>
CC:. "Jackson, Steve" <Steve.Jackson@yvancouver.ca>
"Stewart, lan" <ian.stewart2@vancouver.ca>
"Dunlop, Emily" <Emily.Dunlop@vancouver.ca>
"Townsend, Chad" <Chad.Townsend@yvancouver.ca>
"Hutch, Dave" <dave.hutch@vancouver.ca>
"MacLean, Jeff" <Jeff.Maclean@vancouver.ca>
"Pottinger, Guy" <guy.pottinger@vancouver.ca>
"Bishop, Janice" <Janice.Bishop@yvancouver.ca>
"Gandha, Amit" <Amit.Gandha@vancouver.ca>
"Odong, John" <John.Odong@vancouver.ca>
Date: 8/17/2021 10:30:33 AM
Subject: CTV News item - Coyote attacks linked to drugs?

Hello all,

Sharing this article and video from CTV News on the recent Stanley Park coyote attacks. The
expert interviewed posits that homeless in the park may be contributing to the problem.

https://bc.ctvnews.ca/coyote-attacks-expert-says-animals-in-vancouver-s-stanley-park-
exhibiting-abnormal-behaviour-1.5549005
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From: "Rosa, Donnie" <Donnie.Rosa@vancouver.ca>
To: "Gandha, Amit" <Amit.Gandha@vancouver.ca>
Date: 9/1/2021 9:52:17 AM
Subject: FW: 266781 Decision Note - SP Human-Coyote Conflict V2
Attachments: 266781 Decision Note - SP Human-Coyote Conflict V2.docx

For our meeting

From: Lensky, Kristina FLNR:EX <Kristina.Lensky@gov.bc.ca>

Sent: Tuesday, August 31, 2021 4:08 PM

To: Rosa, Donnie <Donnie.Rosa@vancouver.ca>

Cc: Townsend, Chad <Chad.Townsend@vancouver.ca>; McDonald, Dana
<Dana.McDonald@vancouver.ca>

Subject: [EXT] FW: 266781 Decision Note - SP Human-Coyote Conflict V2
Importance: High

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open attachments
unless you were expecting the email and know the content is safe.

Hi Donnie,

| wanted to share and discuss with you the attached draft decision note. It includes statements that
define VPB’s role, so | want to check-in with you and make sure I’'m not mis-representing anything
on your end.

We’ve also be talking about a longer-term coyote management strategy. This is an extra-ordinary
circumstance and we don’t want to have things ever escalate to this state again. Given that, I've
been asked to verify your commitment to a longer-term coyote management strategy. So want to
discuss that more with you as well.

Can we setup a meeting for tomorrow? | can accommodate your schedule.

Thank you,
Kristina

Kristina Lensky, RPBio, GDBA, BSc

Pronouns: she/her

Resource Manager, Stewardship — South Coast Region

Ministry of Forests, Lands, Natural Resource Operations and Rural Development

Suite 200, 10428 - 153 St, Surrey, BC, V3R 1E1

Tel: (778) 572-2179 / Kristina.Lensky@gov.bc.ca

With respect and gratitude, | acknowledge the Coast Salish People on whose traditional territory | work and live.
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From: Psyllakis, Jennifer FLNR:EX <Jennifer.Psyllakis@gov.bc.ca>

Sent: August 31, 2021 2:54 PM

To: Plante, Laura FLNR:EX <Laura.Plante@gov.bc.ca>; Lensky, Kristina FLNR:EX
<Kristina.Lensky@gov.bc.ca>

Subject: 266781 Decision Note - SP Human-Coyote Conflict V2

Here is the updated BN after our conversation. Kristina, look forward to your update from VPB. Laura,
for DMO, we should have revised version in Eapprovals asap. It will probably take at least 24 hours to
get confirmation from VPB on roles and commitment for them.

Talk soon.

Jen
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PREPARED BY

Kristina Lensky

Resource Manager, Stewardship
South Coast, Resource Management
(778) 572-2179

Attachment 1. Draft Communications Message to be jointly shared across COS, FLNRORD and VPB.

CLIFF: 266781

REVIEWED BY
Initials Date
WHB Director / JP August 27, 2021
AJED
DRM South Coast. | SB August 27, 2021

Through discussions with the Ministry of Forests, Lands, Natural Resource Operations and Rural Development and

the Conservation Officer Services, the Vancouver Park:

human behaviour and availability of food and garbage.

4 of 4
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Subject: FW: [EXT] Comment on Stanley Park coyote attacks

Please see email from Commissioner Demers asking for an update.
Thanks.

Ellen

From: Park Board GM's Office <pbgmo@vancouver.ca>

Sent: Wednesday, July 14, 2021 1:56 PM

To: Demers, Dave <Dave.Demers@vancouver.ca>

Cc: Park Board GM's Office <pbgmo@vancouver.ca>; Rosa, Donnie <Donnie.Rosa@vancouver.ca>
Subject: RE: [EXT] Comment on Stanley Park coyote attacks

Hello Commissioner Demers,
Thank you for your email.

We will follow up with staff.
Regards,

Office of the General Manager
Vancouver Park Board

2099 Beach Avenue, Vancouver, BC
Email: pbgmo@vancouver.ca

We acknowledge that we are on the unceded territories of the Coast Salish Nation, the x¥maBN @&am
(Musqueam), O 6@ wi 7mesh (Squamish) and salilwatat (Tsleil-Waututh)

From: Demers, Dave <Dave.Demers@vancouver.ca>

Sent: Wednesday, July 14, 2021 11:11 AM

To: Park Board GM's Office <pbgmo@vancouver.ca>; Rosa, Donnie <Donnie.Rosa@vancouver.ca>
Subject: Fwd: [EXT] Comment on Stanley Park coyote attacks

Hello,

Could Commissioners be updated on this situation? Requests for comments are coming in
fast...

Andif | may: are we considering immediately temporarily closing more trails through SPark,
as aprecaution?
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Thanks

Dave Demers
604.348.6784
Vice Chair, Vancouver Board of Parks & Recreation

Begin forwarded message:

From: Courtney Dickson <courtney.dickson@chc.ca>

Date: July 14, 2021 at 10:51:05 AM PDT

To: <Dave.Demers@vancouver.ca>

Subject: [EXT] Comment on Stanley Park coyote attacks

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open attachments
unless you were expecting the email and know the content is safe.

Hi there,

I'm with CBC Vancouver and we're hoping to do an interview or get acomment on both the
most recent coyote attack in Stanley Park as well as information about what's being done to
stop these attacks.

Y ou can reach me by email or at 778-522-2551. Hoping we can either set up an interview
before 1pm today or after 3, or get an emailed statement by 4pm.

Thanks!
Courtney
Courtney Dickson

CBC British Columbia[cbc.ca]
Contact: courtney.dickson@cbc.ca
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From: "Jackson, Steve" <steve.jackson@vancouver.ca>
To: "Araujo, Sev" <sev.araujo@vancouver.ca>
"QOctavio Silva \(Octavio.Silva@vancouver.ca\)" <Octavio.Silva@vancouver.ca>
Date: 9/1/2021 12:21:45 PM
Subject: FW: Stanley Park coyote attack

More FYI

From: Ulmer, Christine <Christine.Ulmer@vancouver.ca>
Sent: Wednesday, September 1, 2021 12:19 PM

To: Jackson, Steve <Steve.Jackson@vancouver.ca>
Subject: FW: Stanley Park coyote attack

The messaging below from COS is strongly to avoid entering Stanley .just wanted to flag this for you
in context of impact on businesses.

C

From: Bell, Danielle L ENV:EX <Danielle.Bell@qgov.bc.ca>

Sent: Wednesday, September 1, 2021 12:16 PM

To: Lensky, Kristina FLNR:EX <Kristina.Lensky@gov.bc.ca>; Nadia Xenakis
<urbanwildlife@stanleyparkecology.ca>; Pottinger, Guy <guy.pottinger@vancouver.ca>; Walker,
Kristen <kristen.walker@ubc.ca>; Ariane Comeau <conservation@stanleyparkecology.ca>; Tricia
Collingham <exec@stanleyparkecology.ca>; Kathleen Stormont <sponsors@stanleyparkecology.ca>;
McDonald, Dana <Dana.McDonald@vancouver.ca>; Townsend, Chad
<Chad.Townsend@vancouver.ca>; Dejong, Uultsje <Uultsje.Dejong@vancouver.ca>; Penton,
Christopher <Christopher.Penton@vancouver.ca>; Alyx Coulter <outreach@stanleyparkecology.ca>;
Milne, Andrew ENV:EX <Andrew.Milne@gov.bc.ca>; Bickerton, Nicola FLNR:EX
<Nicola.Bickerton@gov.bc.ca>; Gravel, Simon ENV:EX <Simon.Gravel@gov.bc.ca>; Cook, Eva
<Eva.Cook@vancouver.ca>; Malt, Joshua FLNR:EX <Joshua.Malt@gov.bc.ca>; Mike Mackintosh
<mike@groundowl.com>; Hunter, Todd J ENV:EX <Todd.Hunter@gov.bc.ca>

Cc: PB Communications <PB.Communications@vancouver.ca>

Subject: [EXT] RE: Stanley Park coyote attack

City of Vancouver security warning: Do not click on links or open attachments
unless you were expecting the email and know the content is safe.

Hello everyone,

Please be advised that we will be posting information about the latest incidents online, as well as
holding a media availability afterwards with Parks as well.

Thank you
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Last updated: Aug 25, 2021

Key Messages

Stanley Park Coyotes

Communications Need

Stanley Park has seen an unusual increase in coyote activity and attacks over the past seven months.
Public messaging is needed to provide clarity to the public on the Park Board's role when incidents
occur, and to educate the public on coexisting with coyotes.

Key Messages
Primary Messages

e This year we have seen an unusual increase in coyote incidents in Stanley Park. This is
unprecedented not only in Canada, but in Vancouver. This coyote behaviour we've seen is
unique to Stanley Park, nothing we’ve observed in other Vancouver Parks.

e Coyotes play an important part in balancing our ecosystem, and we need to do our part to
coexist.
o Experts have explained that even if we removed all the coyotes in the park, other coyotes
would come. Something in the park is causing this behaviour, and we’re working with our
partners to understand and address it.

e Although our research partners are looking closely into the cause of this behaviour, one factor
we can confidently point to is the access coyotes have to food in the park.
o Direct access: coyotes being fed by humans or food they leave behind
o Indirect access: coyote prey (like rodents) are being fed and that increase in population,
competitive behaviour in coyotes.

What We’re Doing

e This is a complex issue, and our staff are working closely with a number of partners including BC
Conservation Officers (COs) and wildlife biologists to reduce coyote conflicts in the park.
o Since December 2020, the Stanley Park Ecological Society (contracted by the Vancouver
Board of Parks and Recreation) has spent over 500 hours researching and providing
public education, and Park Rangers have spent well over 150 hours responding to
incidents (in partnership with the BC Conservation Office), posting signage, managing
trail closures as needed, and supporting public education.

e While Stanley Park is within the Park Board’s jurisdiction, the BC Conservation Office oversees
the wildlife within the park. As such, the public is asked to report any aggressive coyote
behaviour directly to the RAPP line at 1-877-952-7277.

o Once BC Conservation Officers monitor the line 24/7, they will address the situation
immediately. When necessary, Park Rangers will support by closing trails or designated
areas within the park.
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e What additional work we’re doing:
o Offering additional funding to SPES for research and public education
o Producing and installing more signage
o Working with our city partners to pilot new wildlife-proof waste bins, and increase
enforcement of the bylaw which prohibits feeding wildlife.

e Our researchers and partners are making ongoing observations, which we will use to inform our
approach and observations.

Public Actions:
e Visitors to the park need to be aware (especially at dusk and dawn) and should be prepared in
the event they encounter a coyote. If you see a coyote, you should:
o Make yourself big. Face the coyote, stand tall, arms stretched. Do not run.
o Speak loudly and make noise (but don’t scream).
o Call the RAPP line at 1-877-952-7277 to report any aggressive behaviour or attacks.

e Do not feed wildlife or leave food behind. They are not your pets. People feeding coyotes,
both directly and indirectly, is a known factor that contributes to coyote aggression. Report
wildlife feeding to 311.

e Respect trail and park closures, and please do not move signage.
e Do not tamper with research equipment including wildlife trail cameras.

e Keep your pets on leash, and keep your young children close by.

Questions & Answers

Q. How many coyotes are in the Park? How many attacks have there been?
A. We do not know an exact number at this time, but we are working with researchers to determine that.

Q. Is the park safe?
A. The park is safe, but the public should avoid the park at dusk and dawn, and needs to be prepared
should they encounter a coyote. If you come across a coyote:

- Make yourself big. Face the coyote, stand tall, arms stretched. Do not run.

- Speak loudly and make noise (but don’t scream).

- Call the RAPP line at 1-877-952-7277 to report any aggressive behavior or attacks.

Q. What hasl/is the Park Board doing about this issue?

A. To date, the Stanley Park Ecological Society (contracted by the Vancouver Board of Parks and
Recreation) has spent nearly 500 hours researching and providing public education, and Park Rangers
have spent well over 150 hours responding to incidents (in partnership with the BC Conservation Office),
posting signage, managing trail closures as needed, and supporting public education.

We are also offering additional funding to SPES for research and public education, producing and
installing more signage, and working with our city partners to pilot new wildlife-proof waste bins, and

increase enforcement of the bylaw which prohibits feeding wildlife.

Q. Why are coyotes being aggressive?
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case by case basis with a response, relying on the below facts, compiled by Chad.

FYI In my absence for next two weeks, lan will be acting as director for Dave, and Emily will be acting
as Planning manager for me.

Cheers,
Doug

Coyote facts:

- Coyote management is a provincia jurisdiction in BC, including urban environments.
The Conservation Officer Service (CO) receive incident reports, and decide on
action. Removals of individuals are considered as alast resort (now 6), and the Park
Board is supportive of this approach. Park Board Rangers assist with area closures
and signage. Removals are based on definitive reporting of individual markings, and
public closures are necessary to ensure public safety when these occur.

- For anumber of years Park Board has contracted Stanley Park Ecological Society
(SPES) to provide a city-wide Co-existing with Coyotes:
http://stanl eyparkecol ogy.cal/conservati on/co-existing-with-coyotes/
siting are recorded and mapped, and public advice given.

- In the last months, Park Board has participated in a Coyote Task Force with a variety
of CO and SPES staff. These regular meetings are to analyse al aggressive
incidents for potential coyote behavior patterns, ensure consistency of action, and
public warning messaging,. Given the number of Stanley Park incidents of this year,
SPES contracted coyote researchers from UBC, Alberta, and Ontario to help try to
identify the root causes. They were shown video of erratic behaviors, and covert
wildlife cameras have been placed to further understand the coyote movements and
any sources of human feeding, direct or indirect.

- Some defensive activity is expected annually around Denning Season, but the level of
aggressive incidentsin Stanley Park this year is unprecedented according to SPES
data. It isnot occurring in other areas of the city, or parks system where coyotes
sighting are reported.
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From: "Park Board GM's Office" <pbgmo@vancouver.ca>
To: "Coupar, John" <John.Coupar@vancouver.ca>
"Barker, Tricia" <Tricia.Barker@vancouver.ca>
CC: "PB Commissioners" <PBCommissioners@yvancouver.ca>
"PB SLT \(Senior Leadership Team\) - DL" SISO
"PB Communications" <PB.Communications@yvancouver.ca>
Date: 9/3/2021 12:36:09 PM
Subject: RE: Special Meeting Request - Stanley Park Coyotes

Dear Commissioners Barker and Coupar,

As follow-up to our phone conversations, please accept this email as official confirmation that | have
received your request to call a Park Board Special meeting to discuss the your submitted motion
recommending that “the Vancouver Park Board request the British Columbia Conservation Officer
Service remove the existing coyote population from Stanley Park immediately in the interest of public
safety for residents and visitors to the park”.

Based on the recent update provided by staff regarding the Province’s plan for coyote management in
Stanley Park, | respectfully request that you withdraw your request for this special meeting as it is my
understanding that this work is already underway. According to the staff update, General Manager
Rosa has approved the full cooperation and support of Park Board staff to assist with the Province’s
strategic and operational needs, and the Ministry of Forests, Lands, Natural Resource Operations and
Rural Development (FLNRORD), which is responsible for the operational decisions related to wildlife
management, has provided the following statements:

- Co-existing with wildlife is an important principle of wildlife management in BC, but this is an
extraordinary circumstance with dangerous wildlife, with serious escalating risk to public
safety.

- Given the extraordinary circumstance, FLNRORD will be undertaking direct coyote management
controls that includes lethal removal to ensure human safety.

- FLNRORD is working through logistical and safety considerations to implement as soon as

possible.

| trust this addresses the intent of your motion and that your request for a special meeting can be
withdrawn.

Regards,

Camil Dumont
Chair Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation

From: Park Board GM's Office <pbgmo@vancouver.ca>
Sent: Wednesday, September 01, 2021 3:41 PM
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Office of the General Manager

September 1, 2021

Commissioner Camil Dumont
Park Board Chair

Board of Parks and Recreation
2099 Beach Avenue
Vancouver, BC

V6G 174

Dear Chair Dumont,
Re: Special Meeting Request - Coyotes in Stanley Park

Please accept this letter as our formal written request for a Park Board Special meeting to be
called as soon as possible to discuss the attached Member’s Motion recommending the removal
of coyotes from Stanley Park.

Sincerely,

Tricia Barker & John Coupar
Commissioners
Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation

[clc
Copy to:  PB Commissioners

PB Senior Leadership Team
PB Communications

Vancouver Board of Parks and Recreation
2099 Beach Avenue
Vancouver, BC V6G 1Z4 Canada
tel: 3-1-1 or 604.873.7000 outside Vancouver
web: vancouverparks.ca | app: vancouver.ca/vanconnect
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SPECIAL MEETING - MEMBER’S MOTION
Submitted to Board Chair on 2021-09-01

Coyotes in Stanley Park

SUBMITTED BY: Commissioner Barker & Commissioner Coupar

WHEREAS:

1.

The British Columbia Conservation Officer Service (BCCOS) is responsible for
protecting the environment and natural resources in British Columbia. Conservation
Officers are peace officers, armed, and enforce 6 federal statutes and 25 provincial
statutes, including the Species at Risk Act, Liquor Control and Licensing Act, Wildlife
Act, and Environmental Management Act.[2];

The Vancouver Park Board has jurisdiction over Stanley Park, the largest public park
within the City of Vancouver

Wild coyotes in Stanley Park have attacked more than 40 people since December
2020, including 2-year-old and 5-year-old children.

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED:

A

THAT the Vancouver Park Board request the British Columbia Conservation Officer
Service remove the existing coyote population from Stanley Park immediately in the
interest of public safety for residents and visitors to the park.

FURTHER THAT once the coyotes are removed from Stanley Park, that staff
immediately reopen the park to its regular hours to insure access to user groups and
business partners.

Park Board Special Meeting Request — September 1, 2021
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